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BOROUGH OF NORTH PLAINFIELD

DRAUGHT MINUTES
These are the Draught Minutes of the Agenda Conference of the Borough Council of North Plainfield, NJ held on  Monday, 25 January 2010.  Every attempt has been made to make these as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.

However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as a formal commitment of the Governing Body to the official interpretation of business conducted  and is subject to revision by the Council.  If changes are necessary, revised minutes will be posted to the website and/or provided following approval with changes announced at the Meeting when the Council considers the minutes in question.  All revisions will be reflected in the approved Meeting Minutes.

MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, January 25, 2010 at 7:37 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes




Robert Hitchcock





Lawrence La Ronde

Everett Merrill 





Douglas M. Singleterry




Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President 


Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano Jr.
David E. Hollod, Business Administrator
Wendy Wiebalk, Esq., Associate Borough Attorney 




Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk

ABSENT:



Council Member:
Frank Righetti (excused)

The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr. Stabile.

Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces, for the victims of the Haiti earthquake and their rescue workers.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 28, 2009.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on December 29, 2009, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of January 5, 2010 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."

PUBLIC COMMENT:  
Domenick Salvemini, 613 Ayres Avenue, North Plainfield, stated that February 8th will be the 100th anniversary of Boy Scouting, and that there will be a candle lighting ceremony that evening at 7:30 p.m. at the Community Center.  The Boy Scouts, Girl Scouts and fraternal groups will be present with a program and flag posting.

Frank D’Amore, 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, inquired as to the status of the street sweeper.  Mr. Phoenix advised that the Borough is in possession of the title for the new Elgin unit.
Mr. Stabile acknowledged that representatives from the Rescue Squad were present, and suggested that the order of business be appropriately adjusted to hear them without delay.

OLD BUSINESS:

1.
Rescue Squad Update – F.S.S.  Mr. Phillips and Ms. Wright were present.   Ms. Wright, referencing the Squad’s Annual Report now before the Council, asked if there were anything the Council might prefer to see in the report.  Mr. Phillips asked if the Governing Body would prefer a monthly over an annual report. 

Mr. Stabile replied that the Council would like to see a little bit of both.  Ms. Wright advised that seventy new EMT’s had been graduated, and that the Squad hoped to hold a town-wide drill this year.  She thanked the Borough for the new radio system, and added that the Overlook Foundation had allowed the Squad to purchase additional pagers.  There is an experimental paging system with Somerset County which effectively expands the Squad’s reach.  She also informed that the Squad’s 1974 International vehicle is now available for training exercises, which makes it a nice resource for all.

Mr. Phillips said that the Squad would have a separate grant account, and Mrs. Wright commented on their $12,000.00 grant from the Plainfield Foundation for vehicle renovation.  


Mrs. Forbes affirmed that things with the Squad were a lot better, said that she appreciated that and would be interested in seeing beginning and end-of-month tallies on monies.


Mr. Phillips replied that they were working on it with Q-Books and Ms. Wright interposed that she would be happy to show him how.


Mr. La Ronde questioned income, and if it was all earned revenues.  Mr. Phillips replied that they were seeing donations and small grants, although grants could not be guaranteed.

Mr. Hitchcock questioned profit-and-loss figures, and Mr. Phillips explained that the $11,716.00 was a lien they were paying while the $372.00 represents various reimbursements for food and water – an expenditure that they are trying to avoid.  Further discussions ensued regarding intricacies of the Q-Books program.  Mr. La Ronde pointed out that Q-Books has a fine-tuning feature.


Mr. Merrill inquired after website expenses, and Mr. Phillips said that they were paying an annual fee that provides good value for what is being obtained.  Ms. Wright explained that the website provided is tailored to fire or EMS services.  Mr. Stabile invited the Squad to re-appear at the Council’s second February meeting, and Mr. Phillips invited the Council to e-mail him at any time.

NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Yard Sales – F.S.S.  Mr. Stabile thanked the Clerk for including copies of the current Garage Sale ordinance and application for the Council’s perusal.   He advised that two permits per year are permitted for individual addresses in town.  Each permit is priced at $5.00.  He suggested boosting the limit to three per year and doubling the fee to $10.00.  Mr. Phoenix commented that he had worked for the Borough since 1993, that the $5.00 fee had then been in place for years and remained so.

Mrs. Forbes inquired after residents’ opportunities for conducting multiple sales, mentioning the annual Vermeule Sale, and Mr. Phoenix referenced provisions for sales held by Block Watch neighborhoods at multiple addresses.  Mrs. Forbes agreed with an increase to three sales per year, and Mr. Stabile assured that the attorney would review the ordinance for a possible update.


Mr. Hitchcock agreed with a three-per-year scheme and keeping the fee at $5.00 a permit with a possible $10.00 fee for a group sale.  He also suggested a start time of 8:00 a.m., an hour earlier than the currently specified 9:00 a.m. with the same 6:00 p.m. end time for all sales.  Ms. Wiebalk commented that the $10.00 could be a deterrent, and Mr. Hitchcock advised that it would only be imposed for a block sale.


Mr. Stabile suggested keeping it at $10.00 for any and all permits where a fee is charged, while Mr. La Ronde warned that an 8:00 a.m. start on a Sunday could be excessive, especially in cases where a given sale attracts “early birds.”  The Councilman found the $10.00 fee agreeable.  Mr. Singleterry agreed with three sales a year and the boost to $10.00 while Mr. Merrill also liked the $10.00 fee.   Ms. Wiebalk asked if there were a Borough curfew regarding such activities that could attract people or cause noise.  Mr. Hitchcock replied that 8:00 a.m. is typically the start – the hour at which garbage collection can commence per the Borough’s model noise control ordinance.  


Although there was sentiment on Council to set back the opening hour to other days of the week and maintain 9:00 a.m. on Sundays, Ms. Wiebalk suggested being consistent, and keeping the 9:00 a.m. start time throughout.


On a straw poll, Council members Merrill and Singleterry favored an 8:00 a.m. start, while Mr. La Ronde  preferred 9:00 a.m.

Mr. Stabile asked that Ms. Wiebalk draft an updated ordinance calling for three permits per annum per property with a $10.00 fee imposed for each permit.

2.
Borough Support of an Accurate 2010 U.S. Census – M.H.F.  Mrs. Forbes said that the U.S. Census is calling for a complete count committee.  The Borough will benefit from an accurate count of its residents, and there is a Census website available with materials, part of a national program.  She asked if the Council wanted to get involved, reminding that uncounted citizens are of no help to the Borough.  The Census is continuing to hire workers.  Mr. Stabile recommended that the topic be taken up, again, as Old Business at the February 8th meeting, and Mr. La Ronde said that he would like to be part of the effort to conduct an accurate count in town.
3.
Prevention of Lead Poisoning – Model Ordinance – F.S.S.  Mr. Stabile acknowledged a push from the Public Advocate’s Office on the topic, asking if the Borough should make it a priority.  Mr. Hitchcock asked about the County’s commitment to it, and Ms. Wiebalk recalled that lead paint abatement had been a hot topic between 10 and 15 years ago.  Today, its remediation could be very expensive.  She indicated that it is a problem for children when they eat the old paint chips, adding that a corresponding certificate of occupancy could be expensive.  The attorney added that she could investigate other municipalities’ commitment to the topic, but that it is potentially very expensive for a home buyer.  There is a question as to whether or not the lead paint could be adequately contained if painted-over; and Mrs. Forbes offered that it would be repressive for home values and would have a deleterious effect on home sales.   Mr. La Ronde suggested leaving the matter as it is now handled and the Council was in agreement.

4.
Regulation of Chimneys and Smoke Emissions – F.S.S.  Mr. Stabile had been in touch with a resident who had found a neighbor’s chiminea objectionable in the summertime when windows were kept open.  According to Mr. Bernstein’s office, towns typically regulate bonfires and there are state laws banning open burning, but nothing seems to apply to chimineas.  Mrs. Forbes remarked that it might be a case of government being too intrusive, and Ms. Wiebalk suggested considering what a reasonable person would do.

5.
Sustainable Jersey Resolution – M.H.F.  Mrs. Forbes explained that the League of Municipalities had developed the program to improve the quality of life.  If the town successfully completes the program, there would be access to certain grants and services including energy audits.  The Borough is likely already compliant in a number of areas, and it is not necessarily that costly.  Mr. Singleterry said that they were trying to create a ‘best practices’ for municipalities, and North Plainfield is ahead of the curve.  Almost half of the municipalities in the state signed on for the 2008 program.  The town would establish a “Green Team” to make recommendations.  Mr. Stabile concluded that administration and Ms. Lefsky would need to get together on the topic.
OLD BUSINESS
2.
Clothing Bins – F.S.S.  Mr. Stabile advised that the existing bins around the town were still being tabulated.  The League of Municipalities has informed that legislation regulating the bins is being enacted.


Mrs. Forbes advised that Goodwill Industries had sent an officer asking that they be eliminated, saying that charities weren’t realizing enough from them to be worthwhile.


Certain charities will come directly to your door for donations, and there is a feeling that the bins have a blighting effect on communities.  It was the sense of Council to call for a local ordinance to implement removal and prohibition of the bins in the Borough.
REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:


Mr. Hitchcock advised that the Shade Tree Advisory Board would like a tree farm on the Vermeule property.  He also stated that the Historic Preservation Commission will have presentations on the work to be done in the Historic District.

The Senior Citizens/Community Center Committee is reporting that there are plans for nutritious box lunches from Somerset County, and there was also a presentation from the Girls Empowered through Mentorship (GEM) wishing to use the Community Center kitchen for non-profit purposes that is being reviewed.

Mr. Merrill reported that the Special Events Advisory Committee would be meeting on February 3rd.

Motion to adjourn by Mr. Hitchcock, seconded by Mr. Merrill and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:56 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

01/25/10


